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Minutes of the Meeting of the Forum held on Thursday 11th September 2008 between 2.30 and 5.30

at the City of Westminster Archives Centre, 10 St Ann's Street, London, SW1P 2DE. Our host was Mark Southgate. 
Attendance: 

Brian Waters: Chairman

Alastair Gaskin: Reagh Consulting, Honorary Treasurer

Andy Rogers: Association of Consultant Architects

Brian Salmon: The Berkeley Group PLC

Charlotte Amor: Environment Agency

Lynda Addison: Addison and Associates

Mark Southgate: Environment Agency

Michael Schabas: Michael Schabas

Nusrat Gilani: London Civic Forum

Patrick Sullivan: HTA Architects

Peter Eversden: London Forum

Peter Vardigants: Vista Capital Limited

Ron Heath: RIBA Urbanism and Planning Group

Satwant Pryce: L.B. Waltham Forest

Tim Wacher: RICS

Tom Ball: London Forum

Tuan Nguyen: Landscape Institute London Group

Drummond Robson: Honorary Secretary and Robson Planning

1. Introductions and Apologies.

The Chairman thanked Mark Southgate as host and wished him every success in his forthcoming new post as Director of Casework at The Planning Inspectorate. Charlotte Amor was welcomed as replacing Zoë Cooper who has returned to New Zealand. The following sent apologies: Brian Whiteley: LB Waltham Forest, Duncan Bowie: London Metropolitan University, George Stowell: RIBA, Michael Coupe: London Society and Coupe Planning, Kay Powell: National Planning and Development Forum, Pat Thomas: Planning Lawyer, Riette Oosterhuizen, HTA. 
2. Discussion Topic 1 The CLG review of planning applications (Brian Waters).

Brian Waters explained that Graham Davis – in charge of the 1APP/Validations review at CLG said there would be a quick review of the operation of the new application procedures, which did not suggest the time needed for reappraisal that is really required. A small group had been appointed to consider the issues consisting or 2 Civil servants and Consulatants Addison and Associates, Arups and Tony Thompson representing the Killian Pretty Review appointed by three Secretaries of State.

[Joanna Killian and David Pretty have published "A Call for Solutions" document and welcome all those with an interest in improving the planning application process, for all its users, to respond to the questions they pose by 5 September 2008 http://www.planningportal.gov.uk/uploads/Planning_Reform/Call_for_Solutions_-_FINAL.pdf  The aim is to identify reasons for delay in deciding planning applications, and make recommendations for dealing with these and reducing unnecessary burdens for all parties involved in the process. The review has been jointly commissioned by Communities and Local Government and Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform Departments. It will be carried out by Joanna Killian, Chief Executive of Essex County Council and David Pretty, who recently retired as Group Chief Executive of Barratt Developments PLC. For general enquiries about the review, please use the details below: Email: reviewofplanningapplicationprocess@communities.gsi.gov.uk Phone: 020 7944 3941].

The only “steerers” on the Steering Committee were Brian Waters and Mike Kiely of Tower Hamlets, a member of the Planning Officers’ Society from a Hertfordshire District and a technical representative from the Planning Portal. Brian is therefore the only Development Industry representative. Much time was spent reviewing what local planning authorities have been doing in terms of information. The only private sector evidence came from ACA. The consensus was that 1APP/Validation is not working too well. Graham Davis’ concern is whether there is appetite for a further change. Tony Thompson said that “something must be done”. There were criticisms of the considerable information demands and how defensive the system is.

The Civil Servants asked whether it is possible to change it and if so who takes the blame, since any change implies we did not get it right. Brian commented that the ACA had strongly urged that the review should take place before 1APP was introduced but no-one took the advice. It is remarkable that both local authority and private sector representatives see the same picture of the problems in administering the new scheme. Both Mike Kiely and Brian Waters urge a return to the “Regulation 3” baseline which has now been replaced much more elaborately by The Town and Country Planning (General Development Procedure) (Amendment) (England) Order 2008) Article 4E, far from reducing the amount of non standard material it has grossly increased it. . As BW explained “We see the consequences of administering it”. 

A number of representatives at the Forum voiced criticisms of the new form. It has been promoted that the system will be able to take large drawings and money when fully on line. In practice this is far from the case. Local authorities publish lists of local requirements – often including additions to the national list -which, so long as they are on the website, are required. The requirement is that they should be proportionate and appropriate. It however does not stop a flood plain assessment for a dormer window since everything is being sought to avoid legal challenge, irrespective of quality, and the \precautionary principle’ is much in evidence. So the result is simply to “crank out stuff”. 

Andy Rogers was concerned with the quality of what was sought ranging for a Design and Access Statement on one side of A4 with a photograph to 20 pages or more which are not properly analysed, do not receive the proper quality of advice or assessment. A specific example is of people being advised 3-4 weeks after submission that a site plan is missing, although it is supposed to take 3 days to validate. 

Lynda Addison was critical of the different standards of submission by applicants and the need for objectivity so that when the authority had all the material necessary theywere in a position to give an objective assessment. However now most validation is done by administrative staff who are not qualified planning officers. This prevents the professional view and leads to a belt and braces approach for all but the simplest of schemes.
Drummond Robson cited a recent example of validation of a major application (the planning statement alone was 58 pages, excluding 9 long appendices and drawing sets) by unqualified staff . It took over 3 weeks to validate formally and the case officer subsequently disputed the amount of information required for a further period of nearly 4 weeks, resulting in the validation date being backdated by that period  and leaving less time for the actual scheme to be considered properly to decide whether it is good, bad or indifferent development, the sole purpose of the exercise.

Peter Eversden was concerned with how people [consultees] can engage with a confused and over elaborate system. He explained that Westminster is currently running up bills of several £millions every quarter in simply copying documents. Files are too big and can only be printed at A3 irrespective of the original plan size. 

Satwant Pryce asked why the new system was introduced. The claim made was that it is to increase efficiency and save money which it patently could never do, given that it requires more time to administer and more work for applicant, advisers and professional staffs. 

Tom Ball cited the example of a Design and Access Statement sent for consultationwhich was 150 pages and which cost him £7.50 in postage along merely to return it to the authority. 

Brian Waters explained that there is a stakeholders seminar later in the month. 

Mike Kiely’s prescription is to restrict information to 2 documents: Scheme description and scheme impacts. Ration the number of pages and words and separate out householder from major applications. The impacts of the new General Permitted Development Order to emerge in October will themselves provide further ramifications to contend with. See e.g. http://www.communities.gov.uk/documents/planningandbuilding/pdf/323459.pdf
Ron Heath pointed out that much of what takes place previously may not count when it comes to Committee if material is missing. This leads to an increase in the number of appeals if the authority seeks an unreasonable amount. Inspectors will determine cases if they think they are valid. [This is however a high risk strategy for applicants seeking early certainty]. 

The reviews will report in November.
Discussion Item 2. How to tackle the Sustainable Community Strategy (SCS) / LDF interface.  Lynda Addison, Addison & Associates Ms. Satwant Pryce, Head of Policy and Partnerships, L.B. Waltham Forest.
Lynda Addison said that she would provide an overview to be followed by Waltham Forest’s local experience from Satwant Pryce. 
LA said that in addition to the major changes taking place in planning policy regimes there is also quite a revolution taking place in local government as a whole. There is increasing pressure on local area agreements requiring authorities to provide specific objectives for its community which are to be monitored and reviewed as part of performance assessments of local authorities.This results in the need for sustainable consultation strategies to provide a vision of how local authorities are to change sustainably in social, economic as well as physical terms. These are linked to local authority agreements. In turn this means that the Local Development Framework has to interpret the Local Authority Agreement spatially, making the LDF a corporate document rather than merely seen as a form of regulation. It therefore becomes a key document for housing, transport, local regeneration etc. but also for economic and regeneration to include health, police and other functions rather than simply land allocations to chart future changes compared with the present. 

The LDF is therefore quite different from the local plan. It is front loaded. It requires engagement of stakeholders and the community. It is not simply consultation but requires a research and evidence base. Instead of policy being based on instinct it needs to be based on need and change and a sustainable appraisal of the social, economic and environmental factors of the District. It requires a sound Core Strategy setting out the vision, key objectives and policies and how these are achievable to 2026. The strategy can be augmented by Area action Plans, other documents and other subject areas. Issues and options should lead to a preferred option which is justified and goes to an EIP with an implementation plan. A tick box approach is not sufficient. It should result in plans being proactive rather than reactive. It goes to the heart of good governance and sound social responsibility. Development control should develop into development management. Applications should then be judged against these principles. However these grand aspirations are at present a long way from being realised. 

Peter Eversden said that the new system also will require a switch in the way people understand the change. People have just got used to looking at the UDP and people will not be sure how the new ideas are to be articulated. In some places people do the Area Action Plans themselves, in others alternative solutions apply. LA agreed that it was too early to give clear answers to these issues yet. The local authorities are seeking to relate their plans to national and regional policy. 

Currently case officers are not working with the local community and plans by and large are not adopted. Development plans are being maintained rather than redone. Core strategies are in some cases embryonic and others well under way. The obligation is that the plans should be done by 2010-2011 but it is unlikely that this timetable will be met. 

It was asked whether the London Plan is a local development framework. LA said that it needed to be turned into one. The scheme should be transparent: open and objective led. Some authorities are better than others at seeing their areas holistically. 

Satwant Pryce described the current experience of a north eastern London Borough, Waltham Forest covering an area from Leyton to Chingford. It had a poor Audit Commission performance rating requiring considerable changes. Following  systemic review the Borough now has a 3 star rating inviting the question how do you go from poor to good and indeed to excellent in matters ranging from protecting children to GCSE scores. The area did not have a single narrative and members had to “manage the outside world”. It was necessary to think differently about the outside world. A catalyst for this was the lucky chance that Waltham Forest found itself on the northern fringe of the site of the 2012 Olympics which resulted in a new narrative based on sustainability and the Local development Framework. Local strategic partnerships and conversations with CLG turned the area from a “fact free zone” to policy which is evidence driven and can make political choices, rather than ones based on predict and provide for its housing choices for example. Questions of how much, for whom etc. are now being asked. The convergence of evidence and politics is aimed at bringing the two together at some point. SP said that she has this set out as a giant Gantt Chart on her wall. It requires working through issues and options, taking housing evidence to produce choices. The Sustainable Community Strategy (SCS)  requires picking up on key planning issues and more rigorous involvement with local authority planners. It also requires a good model of community engagement. 

SCS talks about what it means in terms of sharing London’s prosperity. The LDF is then concerned with managing population growth and change, more wealth creation in an area of high unemployment, and retaining the wealth so created locally. A corporate team was established early to overcome questions such as why planners are not heard and  how to lead the LDF. It was also clear that the language used is not common to all groups – hence a need to make friends with others such as policy, planning, police, PCT etc.   

Tuan Nguyen asked if there was a landscape dimension to the work. SP suggested working through the LI membership, become an accepted consultee, and establish who is critical to achieving the Institute’s objectives in Waltham Forest. At present there is little urban design and so it would be desirable to involve CABE early on. SP did stress that the process has to be driven by the authority, [without saying why]. 

Prompted by a query from Mark Southgate SP explained that as a planner it was easier for her to engage with other planners who may often “be quite snotty about their expertise”. There were a series of workshops guided by MORI in which planners were encouraged to facilitate.  

Ron Heath referred to the challenge of Temple Meads Marshalling Yards which hitherto has been a planning disaster or missed opportunity. It is important to know what you want and to express your ambitions and then take control of the area. 

Brian waters cited the example from early in his career of a competition win for a large scheme in  Leytonstone High Street which was owned and rented by the Borough. The Borough Surveyor was Mr. Pickles and the Planner Mr. Herring. The client explained that the 4th bid won because the Committee was not prepared to accept the other designs.

Brian Salmon asked how CABE’s involvement worked in relation to the Local Area Agreement. SP explained that the focus was on the public realm from which it emerged there was an excessive number of takeaways in the High Street and the number of chicken operators was reduced.  

Peter Eversden invited comment on master planning, opportunity areas, areas of intensification and how these worked at local level, given that many were cross boundary. The Chairman suggested this was more a question for Giles Dolphin. 

Tom Ball commented that the two presentations were very different and that as regards the first he was wrestling with the daunting complexity of it all. He asked what notice will be taken of it all and thought it seemed all too much theory.  As to the second he identified members concern with the local area, but the emphasis that comes across is the Community. Who is the community? He could not see how the new structure would work in practice without being quite tyrannical. 

SP explained that at present there were 6 events happening, IPSOS MORI focus groups offering representative samples of the local demography. Residents attended 3 workshops involving e.g. minority migrants and young professionals. Independent Data Analysts (IDA) produced a “Member engagement pack” to make it open and understandable, albeit expensive. 

LA said that the process involved lots of consultees, lots of meetings and that engagement requires talking to people.

A WF example was the surprising response to High Rise, which was not objected to per se but more in terms of build quality, insulation and management.  

A current matter was the future of Walthamstow Greyhound Stadium, one of London’s remaining 2 stadia. DR queried the value of the consultation since most people will wish to retain the track, as happened with Harringay. The politicians could not be seen to be responsible for losing it and so opposed a development which came with an offer of over £1m of planning benefits, then lost the appeal and also the gains.

Discussion Topic 3. Transport. Michael Shabas who negotiated the Jubilee Line extension on behalf of Canary Wharf and is a rail expert made a presentation of a proposal which involves London's airports, Crossrail and possible new 'eco-towns': dubbed “The Eastern Link”. This is something of a derivative of the more extensive Superlink as an extension to the eastern section of Crossrail and with connections to CTRL, (Newham, St. Pancras) and Canary Wharf.

Michael Schabas illustrated his presentation with slides. There appear to be three problems with the current network: Ecotowns are viable and have political support provided connections can be made to jobs, remembering that the present network is “full”. The 3rd London Airport at Heathrow requires demolition of 1500 homes, 2 villages and major cpo complexity, whereas the potentials for Stansted are greater. The Paddington to Liverpool Street Crossrail Tunnel is estimated to cost some £5bn. Of the total £15bn estimated cost and would provide 24 trains for 24-25,000 passengers in each direction. The branch to Shenfield proposed in 1988 has 15 stops and is a metro with relatively slow trains. The branch to Canary Wharf was proposed in 2001 and intended to go to Ebbsfleet but is now to stop at Abbey Wood. The Heathrow branch will take longer than the Heathrow Express with its 4 stopping trains and goes to T4 but not T5. At Adam Montague’s suggestion the line was extended to Maidenhead. The line is not connected meaningfully to the M25. 

The proposal adds some 2.5% to the effective capacity of the network and brings with it a heavy tax burden 1/3 from users all across London, 1/3 from the government and a third from a supplementary rate. Opportunities at Stansted are considerable. It has at present 22 million passengers/year. Has a slow and somewhat shabby terminal and has land capacity for 3 more runways for the cost of about 100 houses. It is accessible as Heathrow by rail. The proposed Eco towns pose the question how to create rail lines into Central London. MS proposes the New Eastern Link to connect Stratford and CTRL with Stansted and Cambridge via Stapleford, Harlow and North Weald. It requires a 10 km tunnel which provides considerable savings in journey time and the whole route affects 10 houses.
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Peter Vardigans of Vista Capital Ltd said the scheme has bank support and interest from Paul Reichman. 

Peter Eversden could see that the proposal would make Stansted a hub likely to be complementary to Heathrow and take some of the pressures from it such that it would itself not need to expand. Tim Wacher also saw the opportunity the scheme offered as well as reducing what he regarded as the inevitable risk of a plane crash landing in Central London sooner or later given the overcapacity usage of Heathrow. TW advocated another Royal Commission on rail and airport integration. MS disagreed with this approach in view of the length of time it would take and the likelihood it would come up with the wrong answer.  

Ron Heath said an overview was needed with Stansted’s application for 35million passengers and a second runway when one runway can take 40m. Foulness needs to be balanced against the loss of 1,000 acres of fertile land. An extra M11 junction is needed which sits uneasily with the prospective fuel growth increases. Integrated transport systems for London certainly need much closer scrutiny.

Brian Waters, supporting this referred to the present “disjointed incrementalism”. He then thanked the speakers for their contributions.

3. Minutes of Meeting held on 10th June 2008 at RIBA and matters arising.

These were agreed with the correction and apology from the secretary that they should have referred to Peter, not David Eversden. There were no matters arising. 

4. Treasurer’s report.
The Treasurer summarised progress on receiving subscriptions and saying that funds were adequate for present purposes.  The Chairman added that the Yearbook organisers were not able to fulfil their contractual payment and a reduced subsidy for the journal had to be negotiated – leaving a serious shortfall. A sponsorship of about £5000 is urgently needed. There may be scope for a strategic document during next year looking at London’s development in recovery. 

5. Next Meeting.
The Chairman suggested that the next meeting should discuss where The Mayor is going with the London Plan. He also suggested that Tony Thompson be invited to speak about the Killian Pretty Report. Tim Wacher offered to see if RICS would host the meeting on or around 9th, 10th or 11th December. [Please check with planninginlondon.com].

6.  Review of standing items.
None. 

7.  AOB
None

DR/dbm 24.9.08 
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